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1. Chair’s Foreword 
 

Councillor Peter Black, Chair of the Scrutiny Programme Committee 
 

I am proud to present the Scrutiny Annual Report, 
reflecting on the first year of the 2022-2027 Council term, 
as Chair of the Scrutiny Programme Committee. This 
report covers the work of Scrutiny between May 2022 and 
May 2023. 
 
Following the Council elections in May 2022, we 
welcomed many new Councillors and set about 

encouraging their involvement in Scrutiny. Scrutiny is a vital part of local 
democracy and good governance, and training on Scrutiny was a key part 
of the Council’s Councillor Induction Programme, with Induction Sessions 
held in June 2022 to improve everyone’s awareness and knowledge of 
the Scrutiny function and the Council’s specific arrangements.  
 
This year also saw the introduction of hybrid (known as multi-location) 
meetings. The meeting of the Scrutiny Programme Committee in July 
2022 was the first held in the Guildhall since the pandemic. It has been 
good being able to see Councillors, Cabinet Members and Officers face-
to-face once again, although some Councillors take advantage of still 
being able to attend meetings remotely.  
 
The work of Scrutiny covered by this report ensures the Council remains 
accountable and transparent. By questioning and providing challenge to 
decision-makers Scrutiny helps the Council to achieve its objectives and 
drive improvement. We appreciate the engagement of Cabinet Members 
in Scrutiny and Officers for their support. Our report focuses on how 
Scrutiny has made a difference in Swansea, and our efforts to support 
continuous improvement and good practice.  
 
Measuring the performance of Scrutiny in a meaningful way can be 
challenging, however we have taken a ‘results based’ approach to tell you 
about: 
 

• How much Scrutiny we carried out 

• How well we did it 

• How Scrutiny impacted on the business of the Council 

• What the outcomes of Scrutiny were 
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We hope that each Annual Report provides you with assurance and 
confidence that Councillors involved in Scrutiny are contributing to better 
services, policies and decision making in Swansea.  
 

Finally, I would like to give my thanks to all the Councillors who have 
contributed over the past year, in particular those who have led on 
Scrutiny activity.  
 

  
    Councillor Peter Black 
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2. Swansea Scrutiny Results Scorecard 2022/23 
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A.  How much Scrutiny did we 
carry out? 

B.  How well did we do?   

1. Number of Committee 
meetings = 11 � (10) 

2. Number of Panel & Working 
Group meetings = 48 � (56) 

3. Number of in-depth inquiries 
completed = 0 � (1)  

4. Number of Working Group 
topics completed = 2 � (2) 

 

 

 

5. Average Councillor attendance at 
Scrutiny meetings = 73% � 
(78%)  

6. Backbench Councillors actively 
involved in Scrutiny = 72% � 
(70%)  

7. Meetings with public observers = 
15% � (17%) 

8. Meetings with public input = 24% 
� (17%) 

9. Meetings attracting media 
coverage = 25% � (29%) 
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C.  How did Scrutiny impact on 
the business of the Council? 

D.  What were the outcomes of 
Scrutiny? 

10. Number of Chairs’ Letters sent 
to Cabinet Members = 58 � 
(66) 

11. Average time for Cabinet 
Member response letter = 21 
days � (18) 

12. Letters responded to within 21 
day target = 65% � (71%) 

13. Number of Scrutiny reports to 
Cabinet = 1 � (0) 

14. Cabinet action plans agreed = 
1 � (0)             

15. Follow ups undertaken = 1 � 
(1) 

16. Number of Cabinet reports 
subject to pre decision scrutiny 
= 5 � (4)  

17. Number of Cabinet reports 
subject to Call-in = 0 � (0)  

18. Cabinet Members who 
attended at least one Scrutiny 
meeting = 100% � (100%) 

19. Scrutiny recommendations 
accepted or partly accepted by 
Cabinet = 100% (n/a) 

20. Recommendations signed off by 
Scrutiny as completed = n/a 
(39%)  

 

 (Last year in brackets) �� = notable change, �� = small change, � no change  
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3. About the Indicators 
  

A. How much Scrutiny did we carry out? 

3.1 Number of Committee meetings = 11 

The Council has a single overarching Scrutiny Committee, called 
the Scrutiny Programme Committee, meeting every 4 weeks with 
extra meetings added as necessary. During 2022/23 the Committee 
met 11 times (not including the meeting following Council Annual 
General Meeting to elect the Committee chair/vice-chair).  
 
The Committee is responsible for developing, agreeing, and 
managing the overall Scrutiny Work Programme. Overarching 
priorities were shaped by the Annual Scrutiny Work Planning 
Conference which took place in June 2022 (open to all non-
executive Councillors), that heard a range of perspectives on what 
should be included. All Councillors can suggest topics of concern 
for possible Scrutiny.  
 
The Councillor-led Scrutiny Work Programme, which was agreed by 
the Committee in July 2022 is guided by the overriding principle that 
the work of Scrutiny should be strategic and significant, focussed on 
issues of concern, and represent a good use of time and resources.  
 
It is important that the Scrutiny Work Programme strikes a balance 
between community concerns and strategic issues. The Committee 
considers what specific topics should feature in the programme so 
that it is focussed on the right things. Specific scrutiny activities 
included in the Work Programme are carried out either by the 
Committee or by establishing informal Panels and Working Groups. 
All meetings are held in public. 
 
Formal Committee meetings gave Councillors the opportunity to 
hold Cabinet Members to account and provide challenge on a range 
of policy and service issues of concern, relevant to their portfolio 
responsibilities, and its work addressed any gaps in the overall 
Scrutiny Work Programme to ensure good coverage of Scrutiny 
across all Cabinet portfolios. The Committee is also the Council’s 
designated Committee for statutory Scrutiny of Swansea Public 
Services Board, and Crime & Disorder Scrutiny of the Safer 
Swansea Community Safety Partnership. 
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The following topics were also examined in Committee meetings: 
 

• Archives / Community Hub 

• Fly Tipping 

• Homelessness 

• Development and Regeneration activity, including the Swansea 
Bay City Deal 

• Houses in Multiple Occupation 

• Annual Corporate Safeguarding Report 

• Delivery of Corporate Priority – Tackling Poverty 

• Follow Up on Workforce Scrutiny Working Group 
Recommendations 

• Cabinet Reports on: 
- Oracle Project Investment Update 
- National 20 Mph Default Speed Limit 
- Economic Recovery Fund – Capital and Revenue Budget 

allocations 

• Co-ordination with the Governance & Audit Committee – 
Discussion between Chairs / Committees on the Audit / Scrutiny 
Relationship 

 
Comparison with previous years: 

 
 

 

 

3.2 Number of Panel & Working Group meetings = 48 

Most of the work of Scrutiny is delegated to informal topic-based 
Panels and Working Groups. Scrutiny Panels and Working Groups 
are established by the Scrutiny Programme Committee, with an 
appointed Convener (Chair), to carry out specific Scrutiny activities.   
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There are two types of panels: 
 
Inquiry Panels - these undertake in-depth inquiries into specific and 
significant areas of concern on a task and finish basis, usually 
around six months, and will produce a final report at the end of the 
inquiry with conclusions and recommendations for Cabinet (and 
other decision-makers), informed by the evidence gathered. 
 
Topics examined Convener Status 

• Anti-Social Behaviour 
Key Question: How can the 
Council ensure that it is working 
with its partners to appropriately 
and effectively tackle Anti-
Social Behaviour in Swansea? 

Cllr. Terry 
Hennegan 

Evidence Gathering /  
Consultation Complete 
 
At Final Report Stage – 
expected completion 
October 2023 

 
(See para. 3.15 for previous / completed inquiries followed up) 

 
Performance Panels - these provide in-depth performance / 
financial monitoring and challenge for specific service areas. 
 
Performance Panels 2022/23 Convener 

• Service Improvement & Finance (monthly) Cllr. Chris Holley 

• Education (monthly) Cllr. Lyndon Jones 

• Adult Services (6-weekly) Cllr. Sue Jones 

• Child & Family Services (6-weekly) Cllr. Paxton Hood-Williams 

• Development & Regeneration (every two 
months) 

Cllr. Chris Holley  

• Climate Change & Nature (every two 
months) 
In July 2022 the Committee agreed to rename the 
‘Natural Environment’ Panel to ‘Climate Change & 
Nature’, reflecting recent change in corporate 
priorities 

Cllr. Hannah Lawson 

 

Performance Panels engage in on-going correspondence with 
relevant Cabinet Members to share views and recommendations, 
arising from monitoring activities, about services. Performance 
Panels will hold relevant Cabinet Members to account with clear 
opportunities for questioning, to explore their work, looking at 
priorities, actions, achievements, and impact. Performance Panel 
Conveners provide a regular update to the Committee to enable 
discussion on key activities and impact. 
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Working Groups are one-off meetings established to enable a 
‘light-touch’ approach to specific topics of concern, to consider a 
specific report or information, resulting in a letter to the relevant 
Cabinet Member(s) or report to Cabinet with views and 
recommendations. 
 
Four one-off Working Groups were included in the Work 
Programme, to be completed as time and resources allow.  The 
following Working Group meetings were held during 2022/23: 
 
Working Groups Convener 

• Road Safety Cllr Chris Holley 

• Co-production Cllr Lyndon Jones 

 

3.3 Number of in-depth inquiries completed = 0 

The Anti-Social Behaviour Inquiry is not yet complete and is 
expected to conclude in October 2023.   
 

3.4 Number of Working Group topics completed = 2 

Work on the following topic(s) was completed through meetings of 
Working Groups:  
 

• Road Safety - Completed in December 2022. This Working 
Group enabled information, focussed questioning & 
discussion to understand the Council’s role and 
responsibilities on road safety, e.g., asking about hot spots; 
work to improve safety; preventative measures; speed controls 
– use of signs / humps / cameras; proposed new 20mph limits; 
condition of roads; safety of cyclists & pedestrians; partnership 
working, etc.  A letter with the Working Group’s conclusions 
and recommendations was sent to the Cabinet Member and 
response received. This was reported to the Committee on 14 
February and the Committee will be responsible for follow up 
in the next 12 months. 

 

• Co-production - Completed in March 2023. It enabled 
information, focussed questioning & discussion on the 
development of Co-production in the Council and progress in 
helping to improve involvement and engagement with service 
users, partners, and the public in the design & delivery of 
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services & decision-making, etc.  A letter with the Working 
Group’s conclusions and recommendations was sent to the 
Cabinet Member and response received. This was reported to 
the Committee on 16 May and the Committee will be 
responsible for follow up in the next 12 months. 

 
NOTE: There are also regional Scrutiny arrangements that 
Swansea is involved in, which have enabled Scrutiny councillors to 
look at the work of: 
 

• Partneriaeth – the new regional Education / School 
improvement partnership, through a Joint Scrutiny Councillor 
Group. It comprises of Education Scrutiny Chairs and Vice 
Chairs, or equivalent, across Swansea Council, Carmarthenshire 
Council and Pembrokeshire Councils. Initial meetings took place 
24 October 2022 and 13 February 2023, but otherwise the Group 
will meet termly, mirroring the Partneriaeth Joint Committee. The 
Joint Scrutiny Councillor Group is supported by the Swansea 
Scrutiny Team. 

• Delivery of the Swansea Bay City Deal programme, through 
the Swansea Bay City Region Joint Scrutiny Committee - this 
arrangement involves three councillor representatives from each 
of the four Councils involved in the City Region, meeting to 
scrutinise the work of the Joint Committee responsible for 
delivering the City Deal programme. Meetings took place in July, 
September and December 2022, and February and May 2023. 
As per Joint Agreement, this Joint Scrutiny Committee is serviced 
by Neath Port Talbot Council.   

• The new South West Wales Corporate Joint Committee 
(CJC) -The CJC involves Swansea, Neath Port Talbot, 
Carmarthenshire and Pembrokeshire Councils, as well as 
Brecon Beacons and the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park 
Authorities, and will exercise functions relating to strategic land 
use planning, regional transport planning and the exercise of 
economic well-being powers. The Committee has set up a CJC 
Overview & Scrutiny Sub-Committee which consists of three 
elected members from each Council and will meet at least 
quarterly. The Overview & Scrutiny Sub-Committee will scrutinise 
the decisions / actions of the CJC as it discharges its functions 
and performance in relation to policy objectives and targets. 
Meetings took place in November 2022, and January, February 
and April 2023. The Overview & Scrutiny Sub-Committee is being 
serviced by Neath Port Talbot Council. 
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A regular update on regional Scrutiny activity was provided to 
Committee members to ensure awareness. 

 
B. How well did we do? 

3.5 Average Councillor attendance at Scrutiny meetings = 73% 

The rate of Councillor attendance measures an important aspect of 
effectiveness as it reflects the engagement of Councillors in the 
Scrutiny process.   
 
Council determines the membership of the Scrutiny Programme 
Committee. However, membership of the various informal Panels 
and Working Groups is based on interest shown by Councillors in 
the topics under Scrutiny. Based on expressions of interest the 
membership of Panels and Working Groups is agreed by the 
Committee. 
 
Attendance figures for Councillors are collected by the Council’s 
Democratic Services Team and published on the Council’s website.  
Our figure is an overall attendance figure that includes the Scrutiny 
Programme Committee, Panel meetings and Working Groups and 
was 73%.  Attendance at Committee meetings was 89%. Both 
healthy figures of engagement. 
 
Comparison with previous years: 
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3.6 Backbench councillors actively involved in scrutiny = 72% 
All backbench Councillors can participate in Scrutiny work 
regardless of Committee membership. New Scrutiny topics, once 
agreed, were advertised to all non-executive Councillors and 
expressions of interest sought to lead and/or participate in these 
activities. It enables Councillors to participate based on interest and 
enables them to build up specialist expertise. 
 
Most backbench Councillors were involved in Scrutiny, through 
either the Scrutiny Programme Committee, Panels or Working 
Groups.   
 

Comparison with previous years: 

 

 

3.7 Meetings with public observers = 15%  

Scrutiny is important as a mechanism for community engagement. 
The extent to which the public observes (including the press) 
meetings may indicate whether there is a significant focus of 
Scrutiny on matters of public interest. All Scrutiny meetings, whether 
the Committee or Panels and Working Group, are conducted in 
public, subject to specific items of business that on rare occasions 
may contain exempt information.  
 
With the move to remote meetings over the past few years, people 
were able to watch video recordings of meetings. Since June 2022 
Scrutiny meetings are all now hybrid (or multi-location) meetings, 
meaning people can either attend in the Guildhall or join meetings 
online via MS Teams.  
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Except for the Committee, Panel / Working Group meetings are not 
currently live streamed, but recordings of all meetings are published 
on the Council website / YouTube usually within 24 hours, for public 
viewing. Given access to video of meeting, this has inevitably 
impacted on the number of observers physically attending meeting. 
9 of the 59 Scrutiny meetings held were observed by members of 
the public who either attended in person or joined remotely on 
request or to ask a question.  
 
A scan of YouTube views shows Committee meetings seem to 
attract on average 40 viewers, significantly more people than who 
would have watched meetings pre-COVID from the public gallery. 
There are similarly good figures across other Scrutiny meetings, 
with Development & Regeneration and Climate Change & Nature 
Performance Panel meetings appearing to attract the biggest 
interest. 
 
Comparison with previous years:  

 
 

3.8 Meetings with public input = 24% 

As well as attracting interest and observers to listen to what is being 
discussed, Councillors are keen to increase active public 
involvement in the work of scrutiny. 24% of all Scrutiny meetings 
had some form of such engagement and public input.  
 
This input can take various forms, including submission of questions 
for scrutiny sessions with Cabinet Members, making suggestions for 
the Scrutiny Work Programme, contributing evidence to specific 
items under scrutiny - whether in person or reflected in the meeting 
agenda.  

 
Comparison with previous years:   
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3.9 Meetings attracting media coverage = 25% 

As well as attracting interest from individuals and getting members 
of the public to engage directly, a measure of whether Scrutiny is 
focussed on the right things and is making an impact is the amount 
of media coverage that Scrutiny is attracting. We found that a 
quarter of scrutiny meetings made the news, e.g., in print in the 
South Wales Evening Post or Western Mail, and/or on websites 
including WalesOnline, BBC etc.  Across all activities there were at 
least 18 scrutiny discussions reported in the local press (print and 
on-line).  
 
Issues which generated coverage included Scrutiny discussion on:  
Archives / Community Hub development; Oracle Project Investment 
Update; Fly Tipping, Homelessness; 20mph National Default Speed 
Limit; Civic Centre re-development; Development and Flood Risk; 
Children’s Residential Care Homes; Welsh Housing Quality 
Standard; Tidal Lagoon development, Castle Square re-
development, Air Pollution; Green Vehicle adoption; Domiciliary 
Care; and the proposed Skyline development. 
 
Comparison with previous years: 

 

0

10

20

30

40

50

60

2018/19 2019/20 2020/21 2021/22 2022/23

% of meetings with public input

0

10

20

30

40

50

60

2018/19 2019/20 2020/21 2021/22 2022/23

% of meetings attracting media coverage



 

13 
 

C. How did Scrutiny impact on the business of the Council? 

3.10 Number of Chair’s Letters sent to Cabinet Members = 58 

Chair’s / Convener’s letters are an established part of the Scrutiny 
process in Swansea. They allow the Committee and Panel meetings 
/ Working Groups to communicate quickly and efficiently directly 
with relevant Cabinet Members.  They will send letters to raise 
concerns, recognise good practice, ask for further information and 
make recommendations for improvement, reflecting the discussion 
at Committee / Panel / Working Group meetings. Letters are 
effectively ‘mini-reports’ with conclusions and proposals from 
Scrutiny – and where necessary require a response.  
 
58 letters were sent to Cabinet Members following Scrutiny activity. 
 
Comparison with previous years: 

 
 
 

3.11 Average time for Cabinet Member response letter = 21 days 

When Scrutiny Letters are sent to Cabinet Members and require a 
response,  Cabinet Members are required to respond within 21 
calendar days. The average response time for letters sent was 21 
days and confirms that Scrutiny is getting a timely response to 
views, concerns, and any suggested action for Cabinet Members. 

 
 Comparison with previous years: 
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3.12 Letters responded to within 21 day target = 65% 

Whilst the response to Scrutiny Letters was on average 21 days, 
some did take longer.  The number of letters responded to within the 
21 day target was 65% (13 out of 20 letters). 

 
Comparison with previous years: 

 

 

3.13 Number of Scrutiny reports to Cabinet = 1 

In-depth inquiries are reported to Cabinet, for it to respond to the 
recommendations agreed by Scrutiny and its action plan on how 
recommendations will be implemented.  Scrutiny Working Groups 
also have the option of either writing a letter to relevant Cabinet 
Member(s) or report to Cabinet, depending on outcomes from 
discussion.  
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In June 2022, Cabinet was presented with the final report from the 
Procurement Scrutiny Inquiry Panel, by the Panel Convener, 
Councillor Chris Holley.  Here, the work of the Scrutiny Panel 
explored what the Council is doing to ensure it procures locally, 
ethically, and greenly while being cost effective and transparent in 
its practices?  

 
(See also para. 3.16 for Pre-decision Scrutiny feedback reports to 
Cabinet) 
 
Comparison with previous years: 

 
 
 

3.14 Cabinet action plans agreed = 1 

Once recommendations and an action plan have been agreed by 
Cabinet, Scrutiny will follow up on progress with implementation and 
impact.  
 
Cabinet formally responded to the Procurement Scrutiny Inquiry 
final report in October 2022. The Cabinet Member for Corporate 
Service & Performance reported to Cabinet with a proposed 
response to each of the Scrutiny recommendations and action plan, 
which was agreed by Cabinet. 
 
Comparison with previous years: 
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3.15 Follow ups undertaken = 1 

Inquiry Panels reconvene to follow up on the implementation of 
agreed recommendations and Cabinet action plans and assess the 
impact of their work. A meeting will usually be held 6-12 months 
following Cabinet decision, with a further follow up arranged if 
required.   
 
To check whether the agreed action plans have been carried out, 
Scrutiny will ask for follow up reports from Cabinet Members.   If 
Councillors are satisfied, they can then conclude the work and 
monitoring for that inquiry.   
 
Previous Scrutiny inquiries that required a follow up: 
 
Inquiry Convener Cabinet Action 

Plan agreed 
Monitoring Status 

Procurement 
Key Question: What 
is the Council doing 
to ensure it procures 
locally, ethically, and  
greenly while being 
cost effective and 
transparent in its  
practices? 

Cllr. Chris 
Holley 

October 2022 Follow Up meeting 
planned for Oct 
2023 
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Arrangements for the follow up of one-off Working Groups has been 
strengthened with the Scrutiny Programme Committee formally 
carrying out a follow up. As such, the indicator is now including both 
Inquiry follow ups and Working Group follow ups. During 2022/23 it 
followed up on the Workforce Scrutiny Working Group which 
concluded in February 2022.   

Comparison with previous years: 

 

 

3.16 Number of Cabinet reports subject to pre-decision scrutiny = 
5 

Pre-decision Scrutiny involves Scrutiny Councillors considering 
Cabinet reports before Cabinet makes a final decision.  Considering 
strategic impact, public interest, and financial implications, the 
following five Cabinet reports were subject to Pre-decision Scrutiny 
(carried out by the Committee or relevant Performance Panels), with 
views reported to Cabinet before decisions were taken: 
 
Report Cabinet 

Member 
Cabinet 
Meeting 

Undertaken by 
 

Oracle Project 
Investment Update 

Economy, 
Finance & 
Strategy 
(Leader) & 
Service 
Transformation 
(Deputy 
Leader) 

20 Oct 
2022 

Committee 

Annual Budget Economy, 
Finance & 
Strategy 
(Leader) 

14 Feb 
2023 

Service 
Improvement & 
Finance Panel (with 
contribution from 
other Panels) 
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National 20 Mph Default 
Speed Limit 

Environment & 
Infrastructure 

23 Mar 
2023 

Committee 

Financial Procedure Rule 
7 - Additional to the 
Capital Budget & 
Programme 2022/23 - 
2027/28 - Economic 
Recovery Fund (ERF) 
Approved Schemes 
(exceeding one million 
pounds) 

Economy, 
Finance & 
Strategy 
(Leader) 

18 May 
2023 

Committee 

Additional Revenue 
Provision for Residual 
Economic Recovery 
Fund 2023/24. 

Economy, 
Finance & 
Strategy 
(Leader) 

18 May 
2023 

Committee 

 

Comparison with previous years: 

 

 

3.17 Number of Cabinet reports subject to Call-in = 0  

During 2018-19, the Council agreed new Call-in arrangements with 
Scrutiny at the centre of the process. Any valid Call-in of Cabinet 
decisions leads to the calling of a special meeting of the Scrutiny 
Programme Committee. A Call-in can be made by the Chair or Vice-
Chair of the Scrutiny Programme Committee or by any four 
Councillors by giving notice in writing to the Head of Democratic 
Services within a specific Call-in period. With the increase in pre-
decision scrutiny seen over the last few years many Call-ins are not 
anticipated. There were no Cabinet decisions ‘called in’ over the 
past year. 
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3.18 Cabinet Members who attended at least one Scrutiny meeting 
– 100% 

Cabinet Members attend Scrutiny meetings to answer questions 
and provide information to assist Scrutiny and account for their work.  
Cabinet attendance at Scrutiny meetings is a good indicator that the 
‘holding to account’ role of Scrutiny is functioning well. It ensures 
that Scrutiny can provide regular challenge to decision-makers, and 
explore the work of Cabinet Members, looking at priorities, actions, 
achievements, and impact.  
 
Aside from a regular Q & A session with the Leader of the Council, 
there is targeted approach within the Committee, calling in Cabinet 
Members as and when required to report on specific portfolio 
responsibilities and issues, with emphasis on Performance Panels 
holding relevant Cabinet Members to account with clear 
opportunities for questioning in their meetings.  
 
All Cabinet Members were engaged with Scrutiny, whether with the 
Committee, Panel or Working Group, over the last year. The range 
of issues discussed within the Committee alone involved 9 of the 
11* Cabinet Members.  
 
Our target is always 100%. 
 
*Although there are 10 Cabinet Portfolios, during 2022/23 there were 11 
Councillors in Cabinet positions. The Community portfolio operating under a job 
share system between two councillors sharing the responsibilities.  
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D. What were the outcomes of Scrutiny? 

3.19 Scrutiny recommendations accepted or partly accepted by 
Cabinet = 100%  

The rate that Cabinet accept Scrutiny recommendations is a good 
indicator of whether Scrutiny is making strong recommendations 
based on robust evidence.  Cabinet agreed all 14 of the 
Procurement Scrutiny Inquiry recommendations in October 2022.  
 
Comparison with previous years: 

 

 

3.20 Recommendations signed off by scrutiny as completed = n/a 

When follow up reports are presented to Scrutiny (usually within 12 
months following original Cabinet decision) they detail which of the 
recommendations from the in-depth inquiry (or other scrutiny report) 
have been completed in line with the agreed Cabinet Member’s 
action plan and which have not.  In the case of in-depth inquiries 
Scrutiny Councillors consider whether they agree with the 
assessment about implementation of recommendations, looking at 
the evidence they are presented with about the changes that have 
happened following Scrutiny and its impact.  This indictor would 
represent the percentage of recommendations accepted by Scrutiny 
as being complete.  
 
The Procurement Inquiry will be followed up by the Panel in October 
2023.  
 
It should be noted that in many cases implementation of Scrutiny 
recommendations continues beyond the process of formal 
monitoring.  
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Comparison with previous years: 
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4. Impact 

4.1 How Scrutiny Councillors have made a difference 

 
4.1.1 Scrutiny Councillors make a difference by: 
 

• Ensuring that Cabinet Members (and other decision-makers) are 
held to account through public question and answer sessions 

• Making evidence-based proposals on topics of concern through 
task and finish Scrutiny Inquiry Panels, and other Scrutiny 
activities, that report to Cabinet 

• Monitoring and challenging service performance and 
improvement through standing Scrutiny Performance Panels 

• Addressing issues of concern through one off Working Groups 

• Acting as a ‘check’ on the key decisions through Pre-decision 
Scrutiny and Call-in 

• Communicating concerns and proposals for improvement 
through regular publication of Scrutiny Letters and Reports 

• Following up on recommendations made, to check on 
implementation and assess the impact of Scrutiny 

• Making the work of the Council open and transparent to the public 

 

4.1.2 It is important to know that the work and the efforts of Scrutiny 
Councillors are having a positive impact and are delivering effective 
Scrutiny. A selection of ‘Scrutiny Stories’ from the past year is 
provided in Appendix A highlighting specific Scrutiny activities 
showing the impact of Scrutiny and how Scrutiny is making a 
difference. Stories from the last year include: 

 

• Creating a Safer Swansea 
 

• Partnership Working 
 

• Tackling Poverty 
 

• Developing the Workforce 
 

• Making our Roads Safer 
 

• Working with Service Users 
 

• Influencing Cabinet decisions 
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• Monitoring Climate Change & the Natural Environment 
 

• Monitoring Education & Learning 
 

• Monitoring Development & Regeneration 
 

• Monitoring Council Budgets 
 

• Monitoring Children’s Social Services  
 

• Monitoring Adult Services 
 
4.1.3 The difference made and impact of the overall work of Scrutiny is 
 also communicated via: 
 

• press releases to the local media; 

• regular posts to our Swansea Scrutiny blog; and 

• use of social media, including Twitter. 
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5. Feedback and Improvement 

5.1 Improving Scrutiny 

 
5.1.1 It is good practice for those involved in the Scrutiny function to 

undertake  regular self-evaluation of this work. Considering the 
characteristics of effective Scrutiny and our experiences it is 
important for the continuous improvement of the function that any 
issues identified about current Scrutiny practice are discussed and 
addressed. Annual review discussions are usually held within the 
Scrutiny Programme Committee and Scrutiny Performance Panels 
towards the end of each municipal year, to reflect on the year’s work 
and Scrutiny experience, specifically considering, for example, how 
well they have worked, whether they have focussed on the right 
things, and what lessons had been learnt. 

 
5.1.2 The Scrutiny Programme Committee carried out an End of Year 

Review in May 2023, reflecting on the past year, the work of the 
Committee and work programme, to identify any improvement and 
development issues. As well as reviewing previously agreed 
improvement objectives, Councillors were encouraged to identify 
areas of improvement in relation to the work programme and 
Scrutiny practice, so that it is even more effective.  
 
The following were raised: 

 

• The Annual Work Planning Conference is a good way to get all 
Councillors involved in identifying Scrutiny priorities for the year 
ahead. 

• Recent Inquiry Panels have worked very well. 

• The timing of Scrutiny activity should be considered to ensure 
topics are being discussed at the right time when it will enable 
meaningful discussion and maximum impact and value. This will 
help encourage Councillor engagement in Scrutiny. 

• The timeliness of financial monitoring information to support 
effective Scrutiny and better co-ordination with Cabinet reporting, 
needs to be considered. 

• Overall, the work of Scrutiny should be mindful of pressure not 
only on officers providing information but on Councillors 
participating in Scrutiny. It would help if Councillors were clear 
about the demands of any Scrutiny activity to help them consider 
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their involvement and ensure they can give their time to it, 
balancing other demands whether within Scrutiny or elsewhere. 

• Whether there is scope to provide Councillors with more time to 
review agendas / information to help them to prepare for 
meetings. 

• The Committee will need to consider the impact of any reduction 
in resources on the Work Programme and capacity. The 
Committee will need to consider quality vs quantity, ensuring 
effective Scrutiny but also good coverage of Scrutiny across all 
important areas of the Council. 

 
5.1.3 Feedback from Scrutiny Performance Panels 
 

As well as specific discussion about future work, the following 
general observations can be noted: 

 

• Overall, Panels were pleased with how the year had gone and 
felt they have made a positive difference to the working of Council 
departments and services, and citizens, through ongoing 
monitoring and challenge. 

• Panels feel they have focussed on the most important issues. 

• There are positive relationships with Cabinet Members and 
officers, who have attended meetings and provided reports / 
information when requested. Panels have felt well supported. 

 
5.1.4 In order to strengthen end of year review / evaluation efforts, a 

Councillor Survey was issued to all Councillors in April inviting views 
about the way Scrutiny has worked over the last year, so that we 
can monitor the effectiveness of Scrutiny, get a better indication of 
satisfaction, and address any areas for improvement. The survey 
also provided an opportunity to input ideas for future Scrutiny topics, 
which were fed into the Scrutiny Work Planning Conference. 28 
Councillors responded to the survey (24 non-executive Councillors 
and 4 Cabinet Members) 

 
Survey results show that: 
 
 Councillors have a good understanding of the role of Scrutiny. 

(89%) 
 Respondents feel that overall, Scrutiny is operating well in 

Swansea. (79%) 
 Swansea Scrutiny is Councillor-led. (100%) 
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 Non-executive members have good opportunities to participate 
in Scrutiny (90%) 

 Our Scrutiny Work Programme balances issues of strategic 
importance and community concerns. (79%) 

 Scrutiny activities are well-planned. (82%) 
 Scrutiny provides regular challenge to decision-makers. (86%)  
 Scrutiny is an important Council mechanism for public 

engagement. (75%) 
 Scrutiny has a positive impact on the business of the Council. 

(75%); and 
 Councillors are happy with the level of support and guidance 

provided by the Scrutiny Team. (100%) 
 
However, only 54% agree that Scrutiny has the resources and 
organisational support it needs to be effective.  
 

What Councillors like about getting involved in Scrutiny:  
 
 ability to maintain good oversight on range of topics of concern.  
 a way to find out what’s going on / opportunity to gain insight into 

reasons behind decisions and way to get more information on 
issues affecting the area.  

 opportunity to develop an understanding of a subject.  
 being able to get an issue looked at within scrutiny.  
 best opportunity to ask questions and get into the detail.  
 ability to challenge decision-makers / decision-making.  
 way to help the Council, and its services and policies, to improve.  
 
Some things Councillors have raised that we could give attention to:  
 

• workload / timing of meetings, to assist attendance.  

• more Councillors actively participating. 

• ensuring things are followed up effectively. 

• quality of reports / information to scrutiny. 

• ensuring all are clear about the process. 

• engaging all in meeting preparation. 

• ensuring focussed meetings. 

• making sure scrutiny is well-timed. 

• being careful not to cover the same ground repeatedly.  

• co-ordination with other Committees. 

• resources. 
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5.2 Scrutiny Improvement Objectives 
 
5.2.1 A number of Scrutiny Improvement Objectives and action plan were 

agreed by the Committee in January 2019. This included actions to 
address the three proposals for improvement made by the Wales 
Audit Office (now Audit Wales) following its review of the Council’s 
scrutiny arrangements in 2018. This was a co-ordinated and 
comprehensive single improvement plan for Scrutiny, for the issues 
that matter most. 

  
WAO Proposals for Improvement 
1) The Council should consider the skills and training that scrutiny members 

may need to better prepare them for current and future challenges, and 
develop and deliver an appropriate training and development programme, 
including providing additional training on the Well-Being of Future 
Generations (Wales) Act. 

2) The Council should strengthen its evaluation of the impact and outcomes 
of its scrutiny activity. 

3) The Council should further clarify the distinction between scrutiny and 
Policy Development Committee activity in relation to policy development. 

 
Councillor Improvement Issues 
1) We need more of our work to be reported to Cabinet so that there is more 

formal consideration of scrutiny conclusions and recommendations.  
2) We need to be involved at an earlier stage in proposed Cabinet decisions 

so that our input can be more meaningful. 
3) We need to increase opportunities for participation so that more 

councillors can get involved in the work of scrutiny. 
4) We need to strengthen follow up of all scrutiny recommendations so that 

the response and difference made can be assessed. 
5) We need more coverage in the media so that people are more aware of 

our work. 

 
5.2.2 The Committee has regularly reviewed and considered progress 

against the action plan and did so last in May 2023. The review of 
the improvement plan showed only one outstanding action: 

 

• Development and delivery of a Scrutiny training and development 
programme (as suggested by Audit Wales) 
MAY 2023 UPDATE: this is currently being explored, with a view 
to delivery early in the 2023/24 municipal year. Councillors have 
been surveyed on training development topics that will help 
inform the programme.  
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5.2.3 Further to WAO Proposal for Improvement 2, we are also now 
inviting post-meeting feedback from Cabinet Members and officers 
who have participated in Scrutiny meetings, about their experience 
and satisfaction. They are invited to complete a short anonymous 
survey shortly after each Scrutiny meeting, to help us to evaluate 
the quality and effectiveness of Scrutiny practice and inform the 
improvement and development of Scrutiny in Swansea. During 
2022/23, this has generated 42 responses. 

 
Drawing some headlines from the responses, the feedback 
indicates: 

 

• The purpose of Scrutiny meetings has been clear, with topics of 
discussion being significant and important. 

• Those attending meetings have felt well supported in the process 
of Scrutiny and treated well, with the experience being 
overwhelmingly positive. 

• Scrutiny meetings have been chaired effectively. 

• Those carrying out Scrutiny have been focused on the topic(s) 
and asked pertinent questions, with discussion / debate being fair 
and balanced. 

• Scrutiny meetings have been useful and constructive. 
 

Some improvement suggestions: 
 

• With hybrid meetings it is useful when the Chair says who is in 
the physical room, as it is unclear from the cameras to those 
participating online. 

• Being careful not to stray into personal / ward specific issues 
during Scrutiny. 

 
5.2.4 Thought will be given to new Scrutiny Improvement Objectives for 

the new Council term. 
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For further information: 
 
 

Making the work of Scrutiny more transparent and accessible 
 

All Scrutiny agenda packs are now available on the Council’s ‘agenda and 
minutes’ webpage. There you can also find all Scrutiny Letters sent to 
Cabinet Members following meetings and responses. All Scrutiny 
meetings are open to the public and anyone living or working in Swansea 
can suggest a topic for Scrutiny. There are also opportunities to suggest 
questions, and submit views. If you would just like to keep an eye on 
what’s going on we have webpages, and a blog. You could even follow us 
on Twitter. 
 
 

Connect with Scrutiny: 
 

Address: Guildhall, Swansea. SA1 4PE (Tel. 01792 637732) 
Email: scrutiny@swansea.gov.uk 

Twitter: @swanseascrutiny 
Web: www.swansea.gov.uk/scrutiny 
Blog: www.swanseascrutiny.co.uk 
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Scrutiny Annual Report 2022/23:  

Scrutiny Stories 
 

Creating a Safer Swansea 

 

The Committee is the authority’s designated Crime & Disorder Scrutiny 

Committee. In discharging this role, the Committee held its annual 

session in April 2023 focusing on the performance of the Safer Swansea 

Partnership, looking at partnership priorities, activities, and impact.  

 

Lead representatives from both South Wales Police and the Council, 

who are involved in the joint-chairing arrangement for the Safer 

Swansea Partnership Steering Group, attended to present information 

and take questions on the work of the Safer Swansea Partnership.  

 

This included questions on Governance and Leadership, Resources, the 

Evening & Night-Time Economy, the Mayhill disturbance and partnership 

/ policing review, Hate Crime reporting and monitoring, Community 

Integration and Cohesion, Anti-Social Behaviour (off-road bikes), dealing 

with Sexual Offences / Rape, Substance Misuse, Community 

Engagement and Co-production, and new Partnership Community 

Safety Priorities for 2023-26. 

 

Committee Letter to the Joint Chairs of the Safer Swansea Partnership 

can be found here: 

 

Apr 2023 
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Partnership Working 

 

The Committee is responsible for scrutinizing the performance of 

Swansea Public Services Board (PSB) and how it is making a difference. 

This was discussed during meetings held in October 2022 and February 

2023.   

 

In October, as part of ongoing scrutiny, the Committee considered the 

PSB Annual Report 2021/22 in relation to overall progress and 

performance of the PSB. It also considered information on work being 

done to improve the PSB’s performance framework (following issue 

raised by the Committee); the new Assessment of Local Well-being 

(published in May 2022), and the development of a new Local Well-

being Plan.  

 

In February, the Committee was formally consulted on the Draft PSB 

Local Well-being Plan, which must be in place by May 2023. It also 

followed up on issues arising from previous scrutiny sessions, and action 

taken.  

 

The Committee has continued to make suggestions to challenge 

improvement, including around visibility, the measuring and reporting of 

performance against objectives and impact, and public engagement.  

 

The Committee will follow up on the development of the Well-being Plan 

at the next PSB Scrutiny session, around August 2023, when it hopes to 

be able to see the associated action plan and how performance against 

the Plan will be measured. 

 

Committee Letters to the Chair of Swansea PSB can be found here: 

 

Oct 2022 

Feb 2023 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Appendix A 

Tackling Poverty 

 

Ensuring that all Council Priorities are sufficiently covered within the 

Scrutiny Work Programme, the Committee is annually monitoring the 

delivery of the Corporate Priority on Tackling Poverty, to keep close 

watch on progress, follow up on issues raised, and enable scrutiny views 

to influence action and improvement.  

 

A report was provided the Committee with information on progress over 

the last 12 months. It presented evidence, insights and intelligence that 

demonstrated the contributions that have been made in delivering this 

Council priority, as well as future plans. It covered current challenges, 

including the impact of the cost of living crisis, and the Council’s 

response. The report also considered the findings and recommendations 

of Audit Wales’ ‘Time for Change – Poverty in Wales’ Report, published 

in November 2022, showing the Authority’s response to the Audit 

recommendations, and planned action.  

 

This led to questions and discussion including exploration of the level of 

resources to tackle poverty in Swansea and meet corporate objective, 

and, how in addition to a dedicated Tackling Poverty Service, this is 

embedded across the Council, with all departments playing a role, and 

partnership arrangements helping the Council to deliver on objectives.   

 

The Committee also followed up on concerns from last year’s session 

about efforts to improve employability and skills, and tackle barriers 

including access to public and personal transport. It heard about the 

various education, training and employment programmes, and initiatives 

and successes, including from Communities for Work, Workways+, 

Pathways to Work, Beyond Bricks & Mortar, and the opening of a ‘pop-

up’ Employment Hub within the Quadrant Shopping Centre. There was 

also discussion about the links between poverty and mental health, the 

mental health support available from partners and joint working between 

teams. 
 

Committee Letter to relevant Cabinet Member(s), and their response, 

can be found here: 
 

Jan 2023 

Response 
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Developing the Workforce 

 

The Committee takes responsibility for following up on previous Scrutiny 

Working Groups, to check on progress with the topic / issue(s) and 

response to any specific suggestions or recommendations made and 

agreed action coming out of the scrutiny session.  

 

The Committee received an update on action following the Workforce 

Scrutiny Working Group, which concluded in February 2022, enabling 

the Committee to consider progress against recommended improvement 

and highlight issues where further action may be required.  

 

A comprehensive report on progress since the Working Group, was 

provided including update on issues raised by the Working Group, 

informing of actions taken in the delivery of work and achievements on 

Workforce, which were discussed.  

 

The Committee heard about key developments including recent 

agreement by Cabinet of a Post Pandemic Working Model (and seven 

agreed principles), and Workforce Strategy 2022-27, which now 

provided a longer-term picture and clearer focus on workforce priorities.  

 

The Committee agreed that there should be clarity around standards 

and expectations regarding future working and customer contact, given 

there is now an established mix of office and home working across the 

organisation.  

 

The latest position was also provided on wellbeing and sickness 

absence, agency workers including improvement actions taken, HR and 

Service Centre operations, Headcount/FTE, and Occupational Health 

Data. The Committee asked about the uptake of wellbeing / mental 

health training by staff. 

 

Committee Letter to relevant Cabinet Member(s), and their response, 

can be found here: 

 

Nov 2022 

Response 
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Making our Roads Safer 

 

The Road Safety Scrutiny Working Group met to look at a number of 

issues including speed controls (signs, humps, and cameras), the new 

20mph limits, road conditions and partnership working. It met with 

Officers from the Road Safety Team. 

 

The Working Group was concerned that the Welsh Government Road 

Safety Grant has been held back for the 2nd year in a row due to the 

20mph speed reduction scheme and the potential impact this will have. It 

requested the Cabinet Member to appeal to the Go Safe Partnership to 

be more proactive in the area of Gower Commons. It recommended 

increasing signage and banners outside schools as a deterrent to 

remind drivers to drive and park safely around schools and raised the 

need for developments in the Kerbcraft programme with the particular 

suggestion of developing a module on encouraging walking to school 

and general active travel. The Working Group was concluded in 

December 2022. 

 

Working Group recommendations will be followed up by the Scrutiny 

Programme Committee during 2023-24. 

 

Working Group Letter to relevant Cabinet Member(s), and their 

response, can be found here: 

 

Dec 2022 

Response 
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Working with Service Users 

 

The Co-production Scrutiny Working Group met to look at a number of 

issues related to the Council’s role and responsibilities on the 

development of co-production in the Council and progress, helping to 

improve involvement and engagement with service users, partners, and 

the public in the design & delivery of services & decision-making. The 

Working Group met with the relevant Cabinet Member and officers. Also 

in attendance was the Director of SCVS and an officer from Social 

Services. 

 

Overall, the Working Group was encouraged by the approach the 

Council are taking to coproduction. It was appraised on developments so 

far including the work of Co-Pro Lab Wales who are contracted for 12 

months until October 2023 to provide advice and support and produce a 

feedback report. It received an update on co-production progress in 

Social Services and heard about Internal Coproduction Champions, a 

model favoured by the Group which can be harder to achieve than a 

centralised coproduction provision but has the potential to be more 

successful in embedding co-production. It recommended using a mix of 

existing coproduction tools and bespoke ones and requested training for 

members as well as officers. The Working Group was concluded in 

March 2023. 

 

Working Group recommendations will be followed up by the Scrutiny 

Programme Committee during 2023-24. 

 

Working Group Letter to relevant Cabinet Member(s), and their 

response, can be found here: 

 

Mar 2023 

Response 
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Influencing Cabinet decisions 

 

With Pre-Decision Scrutiny, the Committee can consider Cabinet reports 

and give views on the proposed decision(s). It is an important practice 

where Scrutiny Councillors look at a planned decision shortly before it is 

made by Cabinet. Scrutiny Councillors bring a different perspective to 

the decision-making process than that provided by Cabinet members or 

officers, which can help decisions to be more robust. 

 

Pre-decision Scrutiny can help Councillors to understand what is being 

proposed and rationale, and considering decisions before they are made 

provides an important means to influence and possibly improve them. It 

gives Scrutiny Councillors an opportunity to challenge, for example, how 

decision-makers have considered what risks might arise from the 

implementation of the decision and how those risks might be mitigated.  

 

Relevant Cabinet Members and officers will attend Scrutiny to present 

and explain proposals and answer questions. Committee views will be 

formally communicated to Cabinet Member(s) after the meeting, and the 

Chair can then attend the Cabinet meeting to convey those views for 

Cabinet’s attention before any decision is taken. Cabinet should provide 

explanation of any rejection of Scrutiny views. 

 

In March 2023 the Committee considered a Cabinet report on the 

‘National 20 Mph Default Speed Limit’, which comes into effect on 17 

September 2023.  It set out the consultation process to be followed and 

sought confirmation of the approach taken in respect of implementation 

of the change in law. It also asked Cabinet to agree to delegate authority 

to the relevant Cabinet Member to approve any exceptions agreed with 

individual ward members leading to the formal public advertisement of 

the appropriate Traffic Regulation Orders. The session helped the 

Committee to understand what is happening, the process and 

implications for the Council and citizens. It was clear to the Committee 

that the department had a sound grasp of the situation and preparations 

were well underway to fulfil the Council’s obligations. Councillors 

reflected positively on the engagement to date with them on proposals 

for their areas. 
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The Committee recognised this represented a significant change in the 

law which will require a culture change, and carried with it several risks 

to success.  The Committee offered some views on implementation for 

Cabinet’s attention, in relation to: costs and funding to support 

implementation; the Council’s influence on local enforcement to ensure 

compliance with the new speed limit; what will happen to traffic signage 

and calming measures already in place for current 20Mph zones, such 

as around Schools; and, the extent of public communication that will be 

necessary to raise awareness amongst the public, for successful 

implementation, with emphasis on the road / community safety benefits, 

as well as keeping local Councillors fully informed of works in their area 

in preparation of the change to facilitate their engagement with local 

residents and awareness of what is happening. 

 
Committee Letter to relevant Cabinet Member(s) can be found here: 

 

Mar 2023 
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Monitoring Climate Change & the Natural Environment 

 

The Climate Change & Nature Scrutiny Performance Panel is 

responsible for ongoing monitoring of performance in relation to climate 

change and the natural environment, and has been monitoring the 

delivery of the Council’s work, commitments, and implementation of 

agreed plans, to assess progress. 

 

Amongst specific topics covered over the last year were: 

• The Council’s Climate Change Action Plan 

• Water Quality and Management 

• Green Vehicle Adoption 

• Weed Management / Use of Glyphosate 

• Air Quality Management 

• Local Flood Risk Management 

 

The Panel wrote to relevant Cabinet Member(s) following each meeting 

to give views, raise concerns and make recommendations, for example 

the Panel discussed the issue of Public / Residential EV Charging in 

January 2023, as it was concerned people who choose an electric car 

but do not have off road parking are forced to use public chargers and 

are seriously financially disadvantaged.   

 

The Panel felt very strongly about this and queried if the Council could 

consider installing various devices that are available, which allow people 

to charge on the road from their own properties.  The Panel was 

informed that the Council has installed several public charge points, 

providing people with the opportunity to charge within their local 

community and that this was part of a wider provision of charge points 

offered by commercial operators.  Councillors heard that people are not 

allowed to use private electric vehicle charging cables to charge vehicles 

on street locations in Swansea due to the risk this poses to the public, 

but the Council is keeping abreast of new developments that could 

potentially make that possible in the future. 
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The Panel referred to a pilot scheme in Plymouth where charging points 

come up out of the street, which would prevent adding to street furniture.  

Officers agreed to investigate the project in Plymouth and consider this 

in options for future infrastructure of this nature if funding becomes 

available. 

 

Panel Letter to relevant Cabinet Member(s) can be found here: 

 

Jan 2023 
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Monitoring Education & Learning 

 

The Education Scrutiny Performance Panel meets monthly and where 
possible involve schools in their Scrutiny activity, one example is shown 
below. 
 
In January 2023, the Panel were pleased to meet the Headteachers and 
Chairs of Governors from Pontardulais Comprehensive School and each 
of the cluster of Primary Schools feeding into it, including Pengelli, 
Pontlliw, Penllergaer, Pontardulais and Llangyfelach Primary Schools. 
They also invited the Partneriaeth Link Officers, the School Improvement 
Service and the two Commissioned Headteachers for their input into the 
session. 
 
The Panel were keen to discuss with them how the new Curriculum for 
Wales was being implemented on the ground and how the work being 
done at each Primary School in the cluster was being brought together 
as pupils made the transition to the Comprehensive School. 
 
The Panel were encouraged to hear Headteachers in the cluster believe 
that the new curriculum itself is excellent in principle, because it is skills 
based, progressive and is relevant to the children and their experiences 
and needs. Although, they did say there is far more work involved in 
constructing this curriculum than anyone envisaged at a school level and 
particularly at the national level.   
 
From this session the Panel developed a few learning points that have 
been shared with the Cabinet Member, Education Department, and 
schools. 
 
A few of the learning points the Panel took away from the session, 
includes the cluster having:  

 

• A shared understanding of what the cluster means by progression. 

• Continuum of learning between primary and secondary schools. 

• Buy in, enthusiasm and excitement in what the new curriculum can 
do for its pupils. 

• Positive and constructive challenge across the cluster, but always 
in partnership and in a supportive way 

• Regular meetings of the headteachers from across the cluster to 
talk about the progress and ideas openly and frankly. 
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• Good development support and brokerage of professional 
learning. 

• Ensuring teaching staff themselves, have the knowledge and the 
confidence to deliver what is a brand-new curriculum. 

• Consistency of approach in relation to progression across the 
cluster. 

• An agreed journey of progression across the cluster. 

• Willingness to consider and take on board the input and views of 
others.  

• Joint working and sharing of experience. 

• Engaging with wider stakeholders. 

• Shared understanding of approaches.  
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Monitoring Development & Regeneration 

 

The Development & Regeneration Scrutiny Performance Panel has 

been responsible for ongoing monitoring of Council performance in 

relation to development and regeneration, including the ‘health’ of the 

city centre, wider economic development across Swansea and 

discussion about progress on the Swansea Bay City Deal. The Panel 

was focused on contributing to the ongoing development and 

regeneration of Swansea by acting as a critical friend for the Cabinet, 

and helping to ensure accountability. 

 

The Panel has kept a close eye on the Council’s regeneration 

programme and projects. This has included sites like Swansea Arena, 

the Civic Centre, Skyline, and the Community Hub.  Amongst wider 

topics of concern, the Panel held a discussion on Tourism, including the 

Council’s Destination Management Plan.  

 

In January 2023 the Development and Regeneration Scrutiny 
Performance Panel heard from the Cabinet Member, relevant officers 
and a key external stakeholder, Steve Crocker, Chair of Tourism 
Swansea Bay, which represents tourism, leisure, and hospitality 
businesses. The Panel were updated on key achievements over the last 
few years. With over 6000 jobs, local tourism is a significant employer in 
Swansea. The Panel asked a variety of questions exploring eco-tourism, 
free attractions, journalist visits, holiday lets and second homes, 
advertising, the post covid recovery plan and accommodation 
regulations. They were made aware of the steady increase of tourists to 
the area year on year outside of the Covid pandemic. The Panel noted 
the significance of tourism employment and potential introduction of 
statutory licencing and a tourism levy for holiday rentals. The Panel also 
requested further survey information regarding numbers of caravans 
visiting Swansea. Because of the impact of tourism in the area, potential 
legislation changes and with a new Development Management Plan in 
progress looking at 2023-25, Scrutiny Councillors will be following this 
up during 2023-24 to consider progress on Tourism.  
 
Panel Letter to relevant Cabinet Member, and their response, can be 

found here: 

 
Jan 2023 
Response 
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Monitoring Council Budgets 

 

The Service Improvement & Finance Scrutiny Performance Panel keeps 

an overview of the Council’s performance and finances.  Every year it 

scrutinizes Council spending which is set by the Council which agrees 

an Annual Budget each March for the following year. 

 

The proposed Council budget for 2022-23 was brought before the Panel 

in February 2023.  Given the breadth of services covered by the budget, 

the two Social Services Panels and the Education Panel reviewed 

respective budgets with lead Cabinet Members and officers, and passed 

their views to the Service Improvement & Finance Panel to include in the 

Panel’s overall feedback to Cabinet.  

 

The Service Improvement and Finance Scrutiny Performance Panel met 

to review the Annual Budget Reports in advance of consideration by the 

Cabinet. The Leader and the Director of Finance were in attendance. 

 

Scrutiny Councillors’ questions centred around borrowing costs, 

reserves, affordability, head count reduction and increased charges. The 

Panel reflected their thoughts to Cabinet regarding the risks to future 

service delivery from a headcount reduction, timing of Welsh 

Government budgets, increased capital charges, concerns with Council 

Tax increases further impacting an already inflated cost of living crisis 

and the detrimental effect to city centre footfall derived from increase car 

parking costs.  

 

These points were raised by the Panel Convener at the Cabinet 

meeting. Subsequently a number of savings reductions resulting in a 

headcount reduction were deferred for a year to allow for a 

comprehensive review of services to be carried out. 

 

Scrutiny carries out budget monitoring on an on-going basis at least 

quarterly.  

 

Panel Letter to relevant Cabinet Member can be found here: 

 

Feb 2023  
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Monitoring Children’s Social Services  

 

Councillors on the Child & Family Services Scrutiny Performance Panel 

meet regularly to provide ongoing challenge to the performance of 

Children’s Social Services, to ensure that good performance is 

maintained, and monitor service change and improvement across all 

areas of the service. 

 

The Panel regularly receives a performance monitoring report on Child 

and Family Services which enables Councillors to ask questions about 

performance and improvement, focusing on outcomes, provision, and 

leadership. As well as considering the performance monitoring report, 

discussions over the past year were held on several specific topics: 

 

• Residential Care Services (including Ty Nant) 

• Corporate Parenting Board 

• Child and Family Improvement Programme  

• Regional Safeguarding Board 

• Safeguarding Quality Unit Annual Report 

• Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) 

• Child Disability Services 

• Support for Carers 

• Youth Offending Service 

• Draft Budget Proposals 

 

During discussion on CAMHS in January 2023, the Panel queried how 

CAMHS measured up against previous Scrutiny Inquiry 

recommendations and was pleased to see the Inquiry’s recommendation 

that CAMHS should come in house was now being taken forward.  The 

Inquiry had also raised the issue of transition from children to adults and 

how children felt that one minute they had access to CAMHS and then 

when they reached 18, especially young boys/men, they were left 

without the support they needed.  Councillors were informed that 

transition is one of the key areas that CAMHS has been exploring but 

needs to do more on, and that they see the transfer of CAMHS back into 

Swansea Bay as one of the key drivers for this.  The Panel was pleased 

to hear CAMHS are looking at recruiting a transitional nurse and have a 

new regional transitional policy.   
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The Panel queried what support mechanisms would be available to a 

youngster in crisis and if they would be referred through to CAMHS in 

the first instance or if there would other mechanisms to pick up the 

young person and heard CAMHS has a crisis service which operates 

between 9am and 9pm and is accessed via the single point of access 

number. Councillors were pleased to hear the plan is to increase this 

service to 24-7 by June 2023 at the latest.   

 

Panel Letter to relevant Cabinet Member can be found here: 

 

Jan 2023 
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Monitoring Adult Services 

 

Like the Child & Family Services Performance Panel, Scrutiny 

Councillors met every six weeks to focus on the performance of Adult 

Social Services.  

 

The Panel regularly received performance management information, 

which included data on enquires through the Common Access Point; 

Client Reviews; Carers Assessments; Residential and Community 

Reablement; Domiciliary and Residential Care; and Safeguarding 

responses. It also considered the Director of Social Services’ statutory 

Annual Report for 2021/22. The Panel also held a session on the 

delivery of Council Objectives and Policy Commitments in relation to 

Adult Services. 

 

As well as looking at overall performance, discussions over the past year 

were held on several specific topics: 

 

• Actions following Audit Report – Direct Payments for Adult Social 

Care     

• Recent Care Inspectorate Wales Inspection Reports 

• Adult Services Transformation Programme 

• Options Appraisal for Assistive Technology and Community Alarms 

• West Glamorgan Transformation Programme (including relationship 

between Health and Social Care and the rebalancing agenda, and 

partnership elements of Health Board Plans for Change) 

• Local Area Coordination 

• Adult Services Complaints Annual Report 

• Commissioning Reviews 

• Draft Budget Proposals, including Annual Review of Charges 

 

Prompted by a recent Audit Wales report on Direct Payments for Adult 

Social Care, the Panel was pleased to hear that of the 10 

recommendations, the Council was meeting its requirements and 

exceeding in some areas. However, the Panel asked if the wider care 

team have up to date knowledge of direct payments and understand 

how they can be used. There was some concern raised around available 

data and welcomed work within the Direct Payments Team to develop 

more quantitative and qualitative data, so there is a level of measure and 
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assurance around whether Direct Payments are being used properly and 

effectively. It was agreed that personal stories of how Direct Payments 

are used will begin to be shared with the Panel. 

 

Panel Letter to relevant Cabinet Member can be found here: 

 

Nov 2022 

 

 


